

Minutes of the Annual General Meeting

of the Southdown Sheep Society

held at Woodlake Park Golf and Country Club, Glascoed, near Usk, Monmouthshire, NP4 0TE
on Saturday September 18th 2021 at 2.00pm
PRESENT

Jonathan Long, Chairman, in the Chair, Howard Wood, Vice Chairman, Neil Stainthorpe, Honorary Treasurer, Duncan Crundwell President Elect, Sarah Mitchell & David Randall, Rob & Jan Beaumont, Jane & Chris Ing, Maurice & Sally Trumper, Pip Parry, Katherine Price, Ivan Watkins, Patrick Goldsworthy, Lindsay Dane, Tim & Lynn Morris, Miriam Parker, Tim Green, Susan & Justin Harmer, Griff & Lynda Richards-Davies, Gerry Parker, Peter Maggerwood, Paul Humphrey, Alexandra Long, Lesley Mead, Peter & Ann-Mari Payne, Brian Alderson, Howard, Julie, Harry & Leanne Wood, Michael & Gail Sprake.
APOLOGIES

Sid Cook, Gillian Herbert, Nick Page, Les & Tricia Newman, Jim Cresswell, Chris & Dave Rhead, Lorraine Clements, Edward Harmer, Stephen Humphrey, Graham Ryves-Webb.
Retiring President Mr Les Newman had offered apologies owning to a family wedding. In his absence, his opening words were read out by the secretary:

“Members of the Southdown Sheep Society, Guests & Visitors,

Welcome to the Annual General Meeting of the Southdown Sheep Society.  Thank you very much to Howard Wood and his family and friends for hosting today’s event and looking after us throughout the day.   I apologise for not being able to attend as Tricia and I are committed to a family wedding which unfortunately clashes with today’s event.

The last twelve months have been a challenge for us all.  I hope that none of you have suffered from the Covid disease, but for those who have suffered I would hope that the symptoms were mild and you are fully recovered.  After several years of working towards it, we have at last exited from the European Community. It certainly seems to be causing some issues at present particularly with difficulties in the transport and food processing industries.  The absence of foreign labour and transport is affecting our capacity to operate at the levels that the country would like to.  In our area there is a backlog of animals to be slaughtered and processed.  Indeed, in our small way, the additional demands for private kills with butchers and the shortage of skilled butchers is delaying our box sales to friends and customers.

Turning to the Society, we are pleased to welcome new members this year even though the activities of the Society have been restricted.  It was pleasing to see some shows towards the end of the season and the Society sales at Worcester Market and at Melton Mowbray as part of the Traditional Breeds Sale have enabled some stock to be sold.  

The work of the Council of the Society has continued.  The members of Council who give their time free of charge to support the Society have continued with their regular meetings with Zoom but also a number of additional telephone conferences in relation to legal issues.  Our Chairman will provide further details with regard to these matters, but I feel that I should draw it to the attention of the membership that legal actions taken against our Society, whether by members or others, and information requests incurring further legal fees are all effectively actions against all of our members as we are all paying for the costs incurred through our memberships and contributions to the Society.  I must draw attention to the significant amounts of extra time that Jonathan and Howard have committed in working on our behalf in these matters.  Jonathan has not only gone the extra mile, he is on his way to completing a half marathon and I sincerely hope that he doesn’t have to complete the full 26 miles.

I hope that we are able to move forward as a Society in future with our focus on our breed increasing the numbers and quality of the sheep available and promoting our sheep for the many qualities that they have.  If society does move back to more normal life, the shows, sales and social events that we as stock keepers enjoy should enable us to have more contact with fellow members.  Finally, I wish my successor, Duncan Crundwell, an enjoyable year as President of the Society.”
MINUTES
Minutes of the AGM held by Zoom, on Saturday September 19th 2020 were previously published on the Southdown Sheep Society website.
The Minutes were unanimously adopted. Proposer: B Alderson; Seconder: T Morris. 21 votes in favour, 0 against, 0 abstentions.
FINANCIAL STATEMENT

The audited accounts for the year ending December 31st 2020 were previously published on the Southdown Sheep Society website. The Honorary Treasurer, Mr Neil Stainthorpe, presented his report: 
“Everyone should have seen a copy of the 2020 Annual Report and Financial Statement as they have been published on the Society website.
Before we start I would just like to clarify a point on the agenda: Item 3: this should refer to ‘the approval of the accounts which have been reviewed by independent accountants’. If you refer to page 5 you will see the Independent Examiner’s Report which covers responsibilities and the basis of the report as required by law. The Independent Examiner’s Report has always been part of the accounts. Therefore the Agenda, to be totally correct, should state:

‘To receive and approve the Accounts for the year ended December 31st 2020 which have been reviewed by Independent Accountants’. Future agendas will reflect this.

Moving on to the Accounts. In brief, the 2020 Accounts reflect a profit for the year of £7793. Total resources expended amount to £24,187, total incoming resources are £31,980, with total funds at 31/12/2020 being £64,533.

We continue to keep under review our investments and continue to keep funds in the CCLA +Charity Deposit Fund (£3,025.21), and in the Cambridge & Counties Bank (£41,459.54). We also have our NatWest working accounts: the Business Reserve (£2,465.30) and our Business Current account (£3,629(.

Interest rates continue to be at an all-time low.

Looking forward, inflation is starting to rise and we are still in the Covid-19 pandemic.

Membership is stable and currently stands at 349.

I would once again ask all members who are not signed up to Gift Aid to do so. 247 members are signed up which is an increase on the previous year. Please contact the office for more details, or take a form today.

We have now moved on to the Xero accounting package and which has been successfully installed and is working harmoniously with the Grassroots programme.

Ram and ewe registrations appear to be buoyant and are now coming in.”
The adoption of the accounts was proposed by D Crundwell, seconder: P Humphrey. Votes for: 24 votes in favour, 0 abstentions, 0 against.

ANNUAL REPORT OF COUNCIL

The Annual Report of Council was presented by Mr Jonathan Long, Chairman of Council:
“Good afternoon, ladies and gentlemen, it gives me great pleasure to stand here as chairman of Council and present Council’s report for 2020.

For self-explanatory reasons 2020 was a somewhat subdued year for the Society and its Council. 

The uncertainty created by Covid-19 and subsequent government restrictions resulted in the cancellation or postponement of almost all Society activities, including the Society’s National Show and flock competition while the AGM took place as a virtual event. Indeed, the only Society event which did go ahead was the Premier Sale at Worcester.

Council meetings switched to being teleconferences or Zoom calls and I must thank all Council members for the way they adapted to these methods of doing business. They are not ideal, but have allowed Council to function as well as could be expected.

And while the Society braced itself for a potential drop in membership numbers and income due to Covid-19, the opposite was in fact the case and some careful financial management has resulted in a healthy surplus in the 2020 accounts.

2019 also saw new Council members elected in Brian Alderson, Rob Beaumont and Michael Sprake and they have proven valuable additions to Council.

During 2019 a working group of Council undertook a review of the Society’s Articles of Association and Rules as well as drafting the Society’s Disciplinary Procedure. I thank all of those in the working group for their tireless work on these matters and extend that thanks to the remaining Council members for their patience and support in ensuring these documents are fit for purpose. 

Sadly, towards the end of 2019 Council received court papers issued on behalf of two members of the Society and much of the latter part of the year was spent dealing with this. 

I must extend my thanks to my vice-chairman, Howard, and the Society secretary, Gail, for their work and support over the course of 2019. It was a year none of us will want to see repeated in a hurry and one which from my point of view would have been a good deal more trying to get through without their input.

In closing I would like to thank Society President Les Newman for his support of Council during his term of office. I welcome incoming president Duncan Crundwell and incoming president elect, Sarah Mitchell, to their roles and look forward to working with them both during the coming 12 months.”

The adoption of the Chairman’s Report was proposed by J Long, seconded by N Stainthorpe.
 Votes for: 25, 0 abstentions, 2 against.
PRESIDENT 2021/2022
Mr Duncan Crundwell was welcomed as the incoming President. Mr Crundwell addressed the meeting:

“Thanks to Howard and family for hosting this year’s AGM, and thank you Julie for a wonderful lunch.

Thank you Les for what can only be described as a difficult year owing to Covid-19 and the lack of social events.

We also appreciate Les for his professional contributions behind the scenes and ongoing assistance with financial matters.

I would also like to thank Jonathan, Howard, Gail and the officers for all their hard work over the past year, although sometimes not apparent to us “the members”, there is a tremendous amount of work to keep the society running.

We all hope to have a more normal season in 2022 with shows and social events.

I look forward to meeting up with fellow Southdown breeders in the coming year”. 
A vote of thanks was recorded to the retiring President, Mr Les Newman, and he was appointed a Vice President of the Society. This was proposed by J Long, seconded by H Wood. 21 votes in favour, 0 against, 0 abstentions.

COUNCIL ELECTION

Four seats were available for election and five nominations had been correctly received. 
The President thanked all who had put themselves forward for election. 
As a result of the election the following members were elected to serve on Council:
Lindsay Dane

31 votes
Patrick Goldsworthy
24 votes

Tim Morris

27 votes

Neil Stainthorpe
30 votes


The following nominee was unsuccessful:

Nick Page

23 votes
OPEN DISCUSSION

The Chairman of Council, Jonathan Long, read out the previously received questions and the responses:
Q1 - I am advised that by restricting arbitration to in-house decision making the Society could find they are in breach of Charity Commission rules and peoples legal rights.  Please could Council advise why in the new disciplinary procedure they have not allowed independent legal arbitration to resolve any dispute?
A1 – The Charities Commission offers no guidance or model procedures for disciplinary procedures. The current disciplinary procedure and the appeals provision within it has been designed to be efficient and effective while simple to operate and enact. Bearing in mind the low likelihood of the need to engage in disciplinary action it was felt inappropriate to make it over-burdensome or costly to either members or the Society. Third party appeals were considered when devising the disciplinary procedure, but Council felt the current system offered the most balanced and suitable means of dealing with any disciplinary matters and subsequent appeals.

Q2 - Please ask Council why the Council Minutes are not being published as agreed at the last A.G.M? Could Council please indicate a date when this will be resolved?

A2 – There has never been a resolution put forward or agreed at a Society AGM regarding the publication of Council minutes. The Council agreed in October 2019 to publish Council meeting minutes once they had been approved by a Council meeting.

However, due to the sensitive nature of Council business over the last 12 months Council agreed in early 2021 to withhold Council minutes until it felt it appropriate to publish them. This matter will be reviewed again at the Council meeting in October this year.

Q3 - Please ask Council to explain the point of asking the Membership to propose and vote for their chosen Council Representative if they are then (illegally) prevented from attending meetings. Please could Council explain how this wrongdoing will be compensated?

A3 – Council members as Charity Trustees are legally required to act in the best interests of the Charity. Council felt that those taking legal action against the Society and those with a loyalty to those taking legal action against the Society were conflicted in interest and loyalty and, therefore, not acting in the best interest of the Charity. As such, two Council members were asked to withdraw from Council meetings due to their conflict of interest and/or loyalty with the Society.

Q4 - Why is Mrs Susan Harmer suing the Southdown Sheep Society?

A4 – I would not claim to and cannot speak on Mrs Harmer’s behalf as to why she has chosen to pursue legal action against the Society. That said, the contention of the legal action is that the sanctions imposed on Mrs Harmer and Messrs Wakeham-Dawson and Harmer in August 2019 were inappropriate.

What I can say is that I am hopeful this matter will be concluded within the next week or so and the Society will be able to move forward in a positive and unified manner.

 

Q5 - Your letter of 2018 states the law was broken by Wakeham-Dawson and Harmer, can you please tell the members what law has been broken.

It is not the role of the Society to determine if a law has been broken. It was the view of East Sussex Trading Standards that Messrs Wakeham-Dawson and Harmer had breached the Animal Welfare regulations. 

 

Q6 - Why is the court case still continuing when the chairman said it was all settled at the 2020 AGM?

A6 – Mr Cooper appears to have misread or misinterpreted my comments at the last AGM. As I stated during the 2020 AGM in response to a question from Jim Cresswell, ‘It is certainly the desire and belief of Council that the matters which troubled the Society during the latter part of 2018 and much of 2019 have been put to bed. At, and immediately after, a meeting of the Society’s Council in August 2019 those concerned accepted, both verbally and in writing, the sanctions put in place by Council and that was, as far as Council was concerned the end of the matter.’

At the time of the last AGM the Society was not engaged in any court action and my comments then were an accurate reflection of the position of Council at that time. As per my answer earlier I cannot and do not attempt to speak for others. Mr Cooper would be better addressing his queries to those who are bringing the legal action.

That said, as I have already stated I am hopeful this matter will be concluded in the next few weeks.

Q7 - How much has the council spent of society funds on legal fees between 1st August 2018 and 18th September 2021?

A7 – Spending up until 31st December 2020 is contained within the Society’s accounts for the relevant years and I would refer members to those accounts for answers to this question. 

The Society has spent circa £20,000 on legal fees in the course of 2021, due to the failing of its insurance company to appoint solicitors in the required timeframe. However, the Society has referred this matter to the Financial Ombudsman and it is investigating the matter at the current time. I am hopeful that funds will be reclaimed from the insurers.

Q8 - What money stands in the reserve fund and society bank accounts at present - September 2021?

A8 – Total Society funds currently stand at circa £51,000.

Q 9 - Why is there no Contingent Liability added for legal costs in the Society accounts for 2020 and 2021?

A9 – The Society was advised that there was no need for a contingent liability to be included within the Society’s accounts for 2020. The 2021 accounts are yet to be published as we are not at the end of the 2021 financial year yet.

Q10 - Will the Society’s Auditors and Accountants be available at the 2021 AGM or be sending a report to answer these questions and omissions?

A10 – No, the Society’s accountants do not attend the Society’s AGM and any financial queries are answered by the Society treasurer. It is important to state at this juncture that there are no omissions from the Society’s accounts and the published accounts are a true and accurate reflection of the Society’s finances during 2020.

Q11 - Does the Society have legal insurance and if so, what is the level of cover?

A11 – Yes, the Society has insurance cover for legal defence costs. The level of cover the Society holds is in excess of £200,000.

Q12 - Would this insurance cover the costs of both parties in dispute if the Southdown Sheep Society lost the case?

A12 – I am as confident as I can be, having consulted with the Society’s legal advisers, that the Society’s current insurance cover will be sufficient to cover any costs in the current case. There are, however, no guarantees in these matters and there is the possibility that costs could exceed the insurance in place.

However, as I have already stated I am confident this matter will be concluded within the next few weeks and thus well within the insurance cover available.

Q13 - If the Society has no insurance, how will they pay costs if they lose?

A13 – The Society has insurance.

The meeting closed at ???
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